
                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

FRANK A. CASTILLO,           )
                             )
          Petitioner,        )
                             )
vs.                          )    CASE NO.  86-2061
                             )
BROWARD COUNTY, a political  )
subdivision of the State of  )
Florida,                     )
                             )
          Respondent.        )
_____________________________)

                         RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its duly
designated Hearing Officer, James E. Bradwell, held a public hearing in this
case on October 2, 1986, in Fort Lauderdale, Florida.  A transcript of the
proceeding was received on February 16, 1987, and was considered by me in
preparation of this Recommended Order.

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Frank A. Castillo, pro se
                      1317 Northeast 16th Avenue
                      Fort Lauderdale, Florida  33304

     For Respondent:  Jonathan Shamres, Esquire
                      Assistant General Counsel
                      Governmental Center, Suite 423
                      115 South Andrews Avenue
                      Fort Lauderdale, Florida  33301

                         ISSUE PRESENTED

     Whether the Respondent unlawfully engaged in a constructive discharge of
Petitioner based on his age.

                   INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND

     On approximately June 6, 1986, Petitioner filed a petition for relief from
an alleged unlawful employment practice by Respondent.  Specifically, Petitioner
alleged that Respondent discriminated against him by forcing him to resign from
his employment with Respondent because he was transferred to four deplorable
water treatment plants; that he was transferred/demoted from treatment
superintendent to chief treatment plant operator (CTPO); that Respondent failed
to advance any reasons why he was selected or transferred; that his office was



dismantled; that he was assigned to report to a lower ranked employee, Mr. R.
Piacente, plant operator II supervisor, although Petitioner was higher ranked;
and, finally, that there were employees with less seniority than himself who
were eligible and should have been reassigned to the unsafe and deplorable water
treatment plants to which he was assigned.

     Respondent timely filed its answer to the petition for relief and generally
denied all material allegations.

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     Based upon my observation of the witness and their demeanor while
testifying, documentary evidence received, I make the following relevant factual
findings:

      1.  Petitioner was employed by Respondent in its utilities department for
approximately 10 years and 10 months.  Petitioner's initial employment commenced
in 1974, where he was employed in the position of treatment supervisor and
remained in that position for approximately 2 years.

     2.  In 1975, Petitioner was promoted to treatment supervisor superintendent
and worked in that position until July 30, 1984.

     3.  Respondent admits, and it is undisputed, that Petitioner was a good
employee.  (TR 8).

     4.  It is also undisputed that Petitioner was the oldest employee (70 years
old) in Respondent's utilities department and he resigned from his duty after he
was transferred to a plant designated as the 3 B water treatment plant (3B).

     5.  On July 20, 1984, Henry J. Block, an employee at 3 B submitted his
resignation.  Respondent thereafter held a meeting on July 23, 1984, with its
operations superintendent, John Hayes, its operations manager, Michael J.
Scottie, and chief plant operator II, Ralph Piacente, to discuss its staffing
requirements and its need to shift personnel to maintain operations at 3 B on an
interim basis.

     6.  Following that meeting, it was determined that based on Petitioner's
qualifications and the duties that he was them performing, which primarily
involved process control and the collection of statistical data for both water
and wastewater treatment operations, Petitioner would best be able to fill the
new position brought about by Block's resignation with the least disruption of
staff.

     7.  Petitioner was therefore advised, on July 27, 1984, that he was being
transferred, on an interim-temporary basis to 3 B , effective July 30, 1984.

     8.  Petitioner was advised that the transfer was temporary and that he
would retain his existing pay and benefits while fulfilling his newly assigned
temporary responsibilities at 3 B.

     9.  Additionally, Petitioner was advised that when a permanent replacement
was employed to fill the vacancy created by Block's resignation, Petitioner
would return to his previous duties.

     10.  Respondent's two available employees who were able to be temporarily
assigned to 3 B, Petitioner's temporary assignment was least disruptive to the



efficient and effective operation of Petitioner's operations inasmuch as the
other available employee, Ralph Piacenti, was already employed as an operator,
whereas Respondent was involved in routine daily gathering and analysis of data
that could be compiled and analyzed at a later time.  Age was not a factor in
Respondent's deliberations and Petitioner was temporarily assigned to 3B based
on his ability to step in and perform the duties of retiring employee (Block)
with minimal disruption of Respondent's available staff.

     11.  Respondent has, in the past, required temporary transfers of employees
to fill positions vacated by employees who resign.  These transfers have
included employees of higher rank assigned to lower rank positions and once a
replacement is found, the temporarily assigned employees are transferred to
their former positions.  (TR 125-126).

     12.  The 3 B plant is situated in the extreme south end of Broward County.
It is one of Respondent's older treatment plants and requires more mechanical
operations, i.e. requires a greater degree of input by the treatment plant
operators who must closely monitor the various functions that take place at the
treatment plant such as backwashing filters, etc.  Over the years, the plant has
been modified and improvements have been made.

     13.  The 3 B water treatment plant is safe, works properly, and is not
obsolete.

     14.  The working conditions at 3 B are not deplorable and while it does not
have some of the automatic capabilities that are available at some of
Respondent's more modern plants, this absence of features does not render the
working conditions deplorable at 3B.  (TR 135-138).

     15.  Petitioner was provided office space at 3 B.  The office was
airconditioned with a telephone and had adequate clerical and other support
staff.

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     16.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
subject matter and the parties to this action.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.

     17.  The parties were duly noticed pursuant to the notice provisions of
Chapter 120, Florida Statutes.

     18.  Respondent is an employer within the meaning of the Human Rights Act
of 1977, as amended.

     19.  Petitioner has not shown a prima facie violation of the Human Rights
Act of 1977, Section 760.10, Florida Statutes (1985).

     20.  Respondent has articulated and substantiated legitimate, non-
discriminatory reasons for the actions complained of.  Specifically, the
evidence herein reveals that Petitioner was temporarily assigned duties at the 3
B water treatment plant based on Petitioner's qualifications and the fact that
he could be transferred to fill the duties of a retiring employee in a manner
that would be least disruptive and most efficient to Respondent's operations.
Petitioner was not required to suffer any reduction in wages or benefits and the
working conditions of the temporary assignment were satisfactory.  For these



reasons, insufficient evidence was offered to establish that Petitioner suffered
age discrimination based on his temporary assignment to the 3B water treatment
plant.

                           RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is

     RECOMMENDED:

     The Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a Final Order denying
Petitioner's prayer for relief and dismiss the petition.

     RECOMMENDED this 25th day of March, 1987, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            _________________________________
                            JAMES E. BRADWELL
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The Oakland Building
                            2009 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 25th day of March, 1987.

                             ENDNOTE

1/  Javier A. Lescano, a non-lawyer was permitted to represent Petitioner as a
qualified representative based on his expressed familiarity with the
representations of alleged discriminatees, as Petitioner, and Petitioner's
request that Lescano represent him in these proceedings.
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